
Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

                                          AGENDA                
AUGUST 20, 2007 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 
A. ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:   
 
B. MINUTES: 
 

1. Approval of the Minutes of the August 6, 2007 Meeting.   
 

C. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
D. SELECTION OF CONSENT AGENDA:   
 
E. BOARD AND COMMISSION REPORTS: 
 

1. PLAN COMMISSION: 
 

a. #06362 – Village of Carol Stream – 500 N. Gary Ave. 
Text Amendments – Subdivision Code and Zoning Code 
CONTINUED TO 11/12/07 MEETING (7-0). 
Amendments to various sections of the codes regarding utility 
structures.  Continued at the request of staff in order to monitor similar 
actions in other communities. 
For information only.  No Village Board action necessary. 
 

b. #07088 – Temp Graphics – 455 E. North Avenue 
North Avenue Corridor Review. 
APPROVED WITH CONDITIONS (7-0). 
Zoning approval for installation of an overhead door and rooftop 
mechanical units. 
For information only.  No Village Board action necessary. 
 

F. OLD BUSINESS: 
 
G. STAFF REPORTS & RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

1. Waiver of Bids and Award of Contract for May 2007-2008 Pond Shoreline 
and Wetland Maintenance. 
Staff recommends approval of the third year of a three-year program to 
maintain and improve pond shorelines and wetlands. 
 

2. Approval of Change Order No. 2 – Municipal Center Parking Lot & 2007 
Flexible Pavement Project. 
Change order to reconstruct the base of the Municipal Center Parking Lot, 
which will be an increase of $179,672.49, to the contract. 
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3. Emerald Ash Borer Compliance Agreement. 

Request to sign an EAB Compliance Agreement that will provide rules for 
moving Ash Tree materials outside of the quarantine zone. 
 

4. Engineering Design Contract for the Southwest Water Main Extension. 
Staff recommends the award of an engineering design contract for the 
southwest area water main extension to Baxter and Woodman. 
 

5. Well #3 Repairs – Change Order #1. 
Staff recommends approval of Change Order #1 to the repairs to Well #3. 
 

H. ORDINANCES: 
 
I. RESOLUTIONS: 
 

1. Resolution No.    , Declaring Surplus Property Owned by 
the Village of Carol Stream. 
This item authorizes the donation of 2 unused VRM radios to the Carol 
Stream Fire Protection District. 
 

2. Resolution No.    , Approving an Intergovernmental 
Agreement for the Maintenance and Energy Payments for Traffic Signal 
at CH11/Army Trail Road and Fair Oaks Road-DuPage County. 
This item is an Intergovernmental Agreement with DuPage County for the 
maintenance of the Army Trail Road/Fair Oaks Road Traffic Signal. 
 

3. Resolution No.    , Accepting a Grant of Public Utility 
Easement – Red Hawk Park. 
This item is a plat granting the Village a 30-foot wide public utility 
easement for water main and sanitary sewer at Red Hawk Park. 
 

4. Resolution No.    , Expressing Concern Over the Indiana 
Department of Environment Management’s Issuance of a Permit to Allow 
the BP Oil Refinery in Whiting, Indiana to Increase Discharges into Lake 
Michigan. 

 
5. Resolution No.    , Approving a Non-Exclusive License 

Agreement with U. S. Cellular. 
This item authorizes a wireless telecommunications provider to install 
antennae on the Lies and Morton Road water tower. 
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J. NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. Emergency Disaster Shelter Agreement. 
A final draft of both a school and agency emergency shelter agreement 
between the School District/Agency and the Mayor as the Local Homeland 
Security Director are presented for the Mayor and Village Board’s approval 
and permission to obtain signed agreements from the 12 individual shelter 
partners. 
 

2. American Red Cross – Memorandum of Understanding (MOU). 
Memorandum of Understanding between the American Red Cross and the 
Village of Carol Stream.  Permission is sought to sign the MOU that 
formalizes the cooperative relationship between the Village and the Greater 
Chicago Chapter of the American Red Cross in providing emergency 
assistance to individuals and families in the event of disaster. 
 

K. PAYMENT OF BILLS: 
 

1. Regular Bills:   
 

2. Addendum Warrant:   
 
L. REPORT OF OFFICERS:  
 

1. Mayor:        September 3rd Meeting rescheduled to September 4th due to  
Labor Day. 

                          
2. Trustees:   

 
3. Clerk: 

 
4. Treasurer’s Report:  Revenue/Expenditure Statement and Balance Sheet, 

Month End, July 31, 2007. 
 
M.  EXECUTIVE SESSION:  
 

1. Compensation and Continued Employment of a Specific Employee. 
 

2. To Set a Price for the Sale or Lease of Property Owned by the Public 
Body. 
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N. ADJOURNMENT: 
 

LAST ORDINANCE: 2007-07-29  LAST RESOLUTION:  2279 
 

NEXT ORDINANCE: 2007-08-30  NEXT RESOLUTION:  2280 



08-06-2007 VB 

REGULAR MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
August 6, 2007 
 
Mayor Frank Saverino, Sr. called the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees to order at 8:00 
p.m. and directed Village Clerk Beth Melody to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Mayor Saverino, Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Absent: Trustee Schwarze 
 Also Present: Village Manager Breinig, Assistant Village Manager Mellor, Attorney  
   Diamond, Village Clerk Melody and Deputy Clerk Progar 
 
Mayor Saverino led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
MINUTES: 
Trustee Gieser moved and Trustee Drager made the second to approve the Minutes of the 
Meeting of July 16, 2007 as presented.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  3 Trustees Drager, Weiss, &Gieser 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 2 Trustees McCarthy & Fenner 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
Mayor Saverino turned to meeting over to Trustee McCarthy to present the Youth Council 
members the resolutions of commendation from the Village Board.  Trustee McCarthy thanked 
each of the counselors that are leaving for the awesome job they have done in getting this 
Council underway, in giving service to the Village so willingly and effectively and for projecting a 
positive image that helping your fellow residents can be rewarding and fun.  Trustee McCarthy 
read the Resolution and presented a framed copy of their Resolution, a Carol Stream mug and 
pen to the following: 
Amanda Siegel, Jenny Sunday, Krissy Sharon, Bethany Bekas, Eric Booth,  and Ashley 
Crocello. 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Fenner made the second to adopt Resolutions 2271 
through Resolution 2276.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
Trustee Gieser moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to establish a Consent Agenda 
for this meeting.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Drager made the second to put the following items on the 
Consent Agenda for this meeting.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
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 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
 

1. Take off the table: Walk of Fame- Elected & Appointed Officials Recognition Pathway 
2. Waiver of Bid, Award Contract-2007 Rejuvenation Project 
3. Purchase 2 replacement vehicles- PW 
4. Resolution 2277: Accept Grant of Easement-417-419 Village Drive 
5. Resolution 2278: Accept Grant of Easement- 221 S. Westgate Drive 
6. Resolution 2279: MFT 1st  Amendment 
7. Amend Agreement- CS Panthers Soccer Club-lighting at Birchbark retention pond 
8. Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of bills 

 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to approve the Consent Agenda 
for this meeting by omnibus vote.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
The following is a brief description of those items approved on the Consent Agenda for this 
meeting. 
 
Waiver of Bid, Award Contract-2007 Rejuvenation Project: 
The Board approved the waiver of bid and awarded a contract for the 2007 Asphalt Rejuvenator 
Project to American Road Maintenance (formerly Midwest Tar Sealer Co.) at the negotiated unit 
price for a cost not to exceed $176,00. 
 
Purchase 2-replacement vehicles- PW: 
The Board approved the purchase under State Bid, of two pickup trucks from Bob Ridings, Inc. 
of Taylorville, IL in the amount of $74,598.  In response to Mayor Saverino’s question in regard 
to the trucks being E85 vehicles, Director of Public Works Al Turner responded that these are 
diesel-fueled vehicles and will be using  bio-diesel fuel. 
 
Resolution 2277: Accept Grant of Easement-417-419 Village Drive: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2277, A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING A GRANT OF STORM 
WATER MANAGEMENT AND CONVEYANCE EASEMENT – (417 – 419 VILLAGE DRIVE). 
 
Resolution 2278: Accept Grant of Easement-221 South Westgate Drive 
The Board adopted Resolution 2278, A RESOLUTION ACCEPTING A GRANT OF STORM 
WATER MANAGEMENT AND CONVEYANCE EASEMENT – (221 South Westgate Drive). 
 
Resolution 2279: MFT 1st  Amendment: 
The Board adopted Resolution 2279, FIRST SUPPLEMENTAL RESOLUTION FOR 
MAINTENANCE OF STREET AND HIGHWAYS – 2007 CRACKFILL PROJECT 
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Amend Agreement- CS Panthers Soccer Club-lighting at Birchbark retention pond: 
The Board approved an amendment to an agreement with the CS Panthers Soccer Club to 
allow the use of temporary light towers until 8:00 p.m. at the retention basin at Kuhn Road and 
Birchbark Trail through the end of November each year.  
Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of bills: 
The Board approved the payment of the Regular Bills in the amount of $1,086,951.49. 
The Board approved the payment of the Addendum Warrant of Bills in the amount of 
$694,284.36. 
 
REGULAR MEETING: 
Walk of Fame – Elected & Appointed Officials Recognition Pathway: 
This matter was tabled at the last meeting  because two of the senior Trustees were not in 
attendance. 
Trustee McCarthy asked if the area under the arch could be considered for the placement of the 
bricks in addition to the other choices of by the Fountain, around the gazebo on the south side 
and the north side of gazebo going toward the fountain.  He asked if the area under the arch is 
concrete or brick and Mr. Breinig said that the area is brick, but one constraint would be running 
out of room as the number of officials increases in years to come. He said that this would also 
be true for the area around the fountain.   
In response to the question by Trustee McCarthy about using the area under the arch, Assistant 
to the Village Manager Chris Oakley said that the brick under the archway are 4x8 and they are 
put in a cross pattern and the commemorative bricks are 8x8, so it is possible to make changes, 
it would have to be drawn up to determine the placement.  He said that staff is suggesting that 
the bricks be used as edges of the pathway around the gazebo. 
Trustee Gieser commented that the pathways around the gazebo would be fitting, especially 
since this is the area that people congregate during the concerts. 
Mr. Breinig concurred that staff feels that there is more foot traffic there than by the fountain.   
It was the consensus of the Board to use the pathways around the gazebo. 
Mayor Saverino asked when the project would begin and Mr. Oakley said that the bricks will be 
delivered about August 15th and the maintenance department will start placing them following 
delivery.  He said that there will an article in the Correspondent highlighting where the bricks will 
be located.  Mayor Saverino said that he would like to invite any of these honorees, if they are 
around, to attend a ribbon-cutting type of event when they are installed.  Mr. Breinig said that 
staff would proceed with  the planning.   
Trustee Fenner moved and Trustee Drager made the second to approve a budget transfer 
request from account # 01475291 Misc. events/activities to account # 014075302 Bricks in the 
amount of $2,000.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
 
REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
Trustee Weiss thanked the Youth Council members for their contributions.  Trustee Weiss said 
that he attended a Citizenship & Immigration seminar and suggested that it may be something 
that the DuPage Mayors & Managers could do for their membership.  
Trustee Gieser also thanked the Youth Council and noted that these young people are the 
future of Carol Stream.  He reminded everyone of the concert for Thursday night and the 
Saturday night showing of The Lord of the Rings. 
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Trustee Drager thanked the Youth Council as well, and concurred with Trustee Gieser that they 
are the future of Carol Stream.  He also invited everyone to the Town Center activities and said 
that the absent Trustee Schwarze e-mailed him to remind everyone to shop in Carol Stream.  
Trustee Drager also asked everyone to remember all of our troops overseas.  
Trustee McCarthy reminded everyone of the Night out Against Crime is on Tuesday, Aug. 7th . 
He also mentioned that some kids in the Village think it is great fun to stretch plastic wrap 
across a street as a prank. Trustee McCarthy said that this is a prank that could potentially kill a 
motorcyclist or bicyclist and it should not be done.  Trustee McCarthy said that he will really 
miss the members of the Youth Council that are moving on and that it has been a short, 
meaningful two years.  
At this point Ashley Crocello asked if she could speak.  She said that she is so grateful that Matt 
started the Youth Council  because it has been a lot of fun, a lot of sharing and that without it 
she would not have met her best friend.  Eric Booth commented that it has been a fun two years 
and that he will miss everyone. 
Mr. Breinig said that staff has retained the services of David Baker to provide the video taping of 
the Board Meetings.  He noted that there would be an improved product without a fixed camera 
shot and be more pleasing both visually and audibly.  Mr. Breinig apologized for the condition of 
the parking lot  stating that some of the base has to be removed and replaced with gravel and 
with the weather dictating the working conditions, it will take somewhat longer that anticipated to 
have the west lot up and running.  
Attorney Diamond commended the members of the Youth Council and suggested that they 
make up a manual of things that can be done for different events and how to plan and carry out 
the those activities since this could be a guide for other communities that do not have an active 
Youth Council. 
Mayor Saverino thanked all of the staff for their support.  He said that there were no apologies 
necessary for the parking lot, since we cannot control the rainfall, we have to accept that it will 
be done as soon as it is practical.  
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Fenner made the second to adjourn to Executive Session  
to discuss Threatened/Imminent Litigation and to adjourn from that session without taking any 
further action.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Trustees Drager, Weiss, McCarthy, Gieser & Fenner 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Trustee Schwarze 
 
 
 
 
 
      FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
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REGULAR MEETING-PLAN COMMISSION/ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
August 13, 2007 
 
 
ALL MATTERS ON THE AGENDA MAY BE DISCUSSED, AMENDED AND ACTED UPON 
 
Chairman David Michaelsen called the Regular Meeting of the Combined Plan 
Commission/Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:30 p.m. and directed Recording 
Secretary Wynne Progar to call the roll. 
 

Present: Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Vora, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Absent: None 
Also Present: John Svalenka, Village Planner & Recording Secretary Progar 

 
MINUTES: 
Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Hundhausen made the second to 
approve the Minutes of the Meeting of July 9, 2007 as presented.  The results of the roll 
call vote were: 
 

Ayes:     7 Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Nays:     0 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
Commissioner Manzzullo moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to open 
the public hearing.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 

Ayes:     7 Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Nays:     0 
 

 
 
  

A. #06362:     Village of Carol Stream, 500 N. Gary Avenue 
Text Amendment – Subdivision Code Articles 2 and 3; Zoning      
Code Articles 12,16 and 18 – Regarding Utility Structures 
CONTINUED FROM 6-25-07 MEETING 

 
Mr. Svalenka reported that recent events have pointed to the need for an update to 
those sections of the Village Code that convey the community’s standards with respect 
to utility structures.  Historically, the community standard has been to require that utility 
structures be placed in rear yards only.  However, utility companies and developers 
have been ignoring this standard of late – utility boxes have been placed in front and 
corner side yards, and the boxes themselves have grown larger.   
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In order to make the Village’s requirements more clear in the Subdivision Code and the 
Zoning Code, a set of text amendments has been prepared.  During the course of this 
work, staff learned that Wheaton and Roselle, both of whom recently placed a 
moratorium on new utility structures to allow time for the development of new standards, 
have brought proposed ordinances to their respective plan commissions.  Wheaton and 
Roselle are still working out details regarding their proposed ordinances.    Staff 
believes there is value in placing Carol Stream’s work on pause until Wheaton and 
Roselle have finalized the adoption of their new standards.  In this way, we will be able 
to achieve better consistency among neighboring communities, and also gain from the 
public review and comment that has taken place. 
 
This matter was originally scheduled for Plan Commission review at their February 26, 
2007, meeting, and was continued to March 26, 2007, May 14, 2007, June 25, 2007, 
and August 13, 2007.  Staff recommends that this case be continued to the November 
12, 2007, Plan Commission meeting. 
There were no comments from those in attendance at the call for public hearing.  
Commissioner Spink commented to Mr. Svalenka that the Lakewood Homes model 
home has four cable boxes in the front yard and she asked if these are in violation of 
the current standards.  Mr. Svalenka said that they are not and that is what the 
proposed text amendment will handle.  Commissioner Spink asked if this is approved in 
November will it affect any of the boxes that have already been placed and Mr. 
Svalenka said that the utility layout for Lakewood Homes has already been approved 
and a lot of times approval is based on the grading of the yards.  Because there are 
alleys, boxes may not always be placed in the rear yard, he noted that the boxes 
Commissioner Spink is referring to will be completely screened by landscaping.  He 
noted that they may not be yet, but they will be. That was the plan that Lakewood 
proposed a utility plan at the staff level. Mr. Svalenka said that the placement is what 
staff is looking for with the proposed text amendment.  He added that the latest he has 
heard is that there is some legislation on the governor’s desk regarding this, and once 
that goes through, Wheaton and Roselle will probably act and then so will staff. 
Commissioner Hundhausen asked why other communities such as, Bloomingdale and 
Glendale Heights are closer than Roselle and Wheaton.  Mr. Svalenka replied that 
these are the communities that have put a moratorium on placing utility boxes and the 
others have not. 
Commissioner Manzzullo asked if this is something that was brought to staff’s attention 
from the outside, or is it staff that wants to review the matter.  He added that Glendale 
Heights and Bloomingdale are not revising their text, and we go ahead and do 
something then we will not be in conformity with our neighboring communities.  Mr. 
Svalenka said that it came about when the utility companies started to put larger boxes 
than previously used and started to put them adjacent to streets where they are highly 
visible.  In the past, those companies would comply with our standards; they were not 
Codes, but standards that would place the boxes in back yards.  He said that it is his 
understanding that they are some very selective boxes that may not be affecting other 
communities, and staff would like to see specific size and placement regulations added 
to the Code.  Commissioner Manzzullo asked if the boxes that Commissioner Spink 
referred to would be allowed to remain where they are, until such time as a text 
amendment is approved and Mr. Svalenka said that that is correct. 
Commissioner Hundhausen asked if Itasca’s regulations have been considered since 
they were one of the first communities to begin the changes and Mr. Svalenka replied 
that Itasca has not been considered, but he will make a note to do that.  
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Chairman Michaelsen asked if the currently placed boxes will be grand-fathered, or will 
they have to be moved and Mr. Svalenka said that it would depend on how the 
ordinance is written, but most likely the existing ones would be grand-fathered, or there 
might be an amortization period written in to it.  
Commissioner Spink asked about the landscaping at Lakewood Homes, stating that 
what is there is what has been there.  Mr. Svalenka said that staff has walked the area 
with some of Lakewood executives on Friday and it was agreed that additional 
landscaping is necessary and will be added as well as moving some of the existing 
landscaping.       
Commissioner Manzzullo moved and Commissioner Vora made the second to continue 
this matter to the meeting of November 12, 2007 as requested by staff.  The results of 
the roll call vote were: 
 

Ayes:     7 Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Nays:     0 
 
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to close 
the public hearing.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 

Ayes:     7 Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Nays:     0 
 

 
New Business: 
 
#07088: Tempo Graphics – 455 East North Avenue 
  North Avenue Corridor Review 
 
Kim Harden, Plant Manager of Tempo Graphics was sworn in as a witness in this 
matter.  He explained that the request is for two changes that have to approved under 
the North Avenue Corridor review standards.  One of the changes is for a door on the 
side of the building that will provide ground level access into and out of the building.  
There has been a recent dock renovation to the building, eliminating an indoor parking 
garage for tractor-trailers.  The area has been revamped to be a standard outdoor 
shipping dock and recovered that as floor space in the facility.  There was a fork truck 
that was kept in the that garage to facilitate getting skids from the parking lot, bringing 
them into the building and then taking scrap from the parking lot and putting it into a 
dumpster in the parking lot.  The proposed door sits 350 feet from North Avenue and is 
on the side of the building and will be screened by two transformers and a whole row of 
trees, parked cars and bushes.  They are proposing to add additional landscaping as 
well.  Mr. Harden said that this is the most convenient location for the door because the 
floor of the facility is only about one and one half foot above ground level, which would 
require a fairly short ramp.  The second request is for two additional air conditioning 
units on the roof of the building and one heating unit.  Mr. Harden noted that the air 
conditioning units are essential to the business since climate control plays a huge part 
in the proper storage of paper and the operation of printing presses.  He said that the 
two new units would give additional capacity now and would allow the replacement of 
the older units over time.  All of the units would be screened to match the building. 



08-13-2007 PC 

DRAFT 4

Mr. Svalenka said that Kim Harden, Plant Manager for Tempo Graphics, has filed an 
application seeking North Avenue Corridor Review in order to install an overhead door 
and three rooftop mechanical units on the existing Tempo Graphics building at 455 E. 
North Avenue.  The 6.23-acre property is located on the north side of North Avenue, 
about 1000 feet west of Schmale Road, surrounded by industrial uses.  The property is 
724.58 feet deep.  Per Section 16-5-6(B)(3) of the Carol Stream Zoning Code, the North 
Avenue Corridor (NAC) includes those properties within the corporate limits abutting 
North Avenue, and within a depth not exceeding 400 feet from the nearest North 
Avenue right-of-way line.  Because the proposed improvements are located less than 
400 feet from the nearest North Avenue right-of-way line, the Plan Commission must 
review and approve plans for the property to ensure that the proposal is in conformance 
with the NAC regulations.  The Plan Commission has the authority to make the final 
determination of conformance with the NAC regulations, and Village Board 
consideration is not required. 
 
Overhead Door: 
Per Section 16-5-6(E)(4)(f) of the NAC regulations, any change in the building façade 
design such as changes in the location or types of windows, doors or other features 
shall conform to the architectural design standards.  The petitioner proposes to add an 
8-foot wide by 10-foot tall steel overhead door to the east side of the building.  Section 
16-5-6(K)(3) of the NAC regulations states that new materials should be the same or 
complement existing materials.  In the location where the door is proposed, the bottom 
half of the building is constructed of brick and the top half of the building is constructed 
of metal panel siding.  The proposed metal overhead door would be similar to the 
existing metal panel siding.  Section 16-5-6(K)(10) of the NAC regulations requires 
screening of approved service yards, refuse and waste removal areas, loading docks, 
truck-parking areas and other places that tend to be unsightly.  The proposed door 
would be located over 328 feet away from the North Avenue right-of-way line along the 
east side of the building.  The building would screen the view of the door from all traffic 
traveling east on North Avenue.  The door would be screened from the view of all traffic 
traveling west on North Avenue by a dense hedge along the east property line that 
extends from North Avenue to the location of the proposed door.  The door is also 
screened from the view of drivers entering the parking lot by a row of six mature shade 
trees located along the east side of the building, as seen on the attached digital photos. 
 
Staff notes that the petitioner has located the door as far away from North Avenue as 
feasible, based on the constraints of the site.  At the location where the door is 
proposed, the floor inside the building is 1½ foot higher than the outside ground level, 
and only a small ramp is needed to access the door.  North of the door, the ground 
slopes down toward the rear of the building.  Along the rear wall of the building, the floor 
is three feet higher than the outside ground level.  Installation of a drive-in door on the 
back wall of the building would require a long ramp, which would not be feasible.  In 
consideration of the facts that the material of the door would be similar to the existing 
material of the building, that the door would be well screened from North Avenue, and 
that the door is proposed to be located as far from North Avenue as feasible, staff finds 
that the proposal is in conformance with the NAC regulations. 
 
Rooftop Mechanical Units: 
The petitioner proposes to install two new air conditioning units and one new heater unit 
on the roof of the building.  Section 16-5-6(K)(9) of the NAC regulations states that 
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mechanical equipment, satellite dishes and other utility hardware located on the roof of 
a building shall be screened from view from public ways with materials identical to or 
strongly similar to the building materials.  The top of the air conditioning units would be 
about five feet above the roof deck.  The top of the heating unit would be about four feet 
above the roof deck.  The petitioner has submitted plans for the installation of six-foot 
tall equipment screens around all three units.  The proposed screens would be 
constructed of fluted metal panels painted to match the building, attached to steel 
supports.  The screens would be installed on the east, west, and south sides of each 
unit, and would completely screen the view of the units from North Avenue.  Staff notes 
that there are dozens of existing rooftop units on the building, some of which are visible 
from North Avenue, as shown in the attached digital photos.  The NAC regulations allow 
the repair of the existing units and only require screening on new units.  Staff discussed 
with the petitioner the possibility of installing a raised parapet wall on the building that 
would screen all of the existing and proposed rooftop mechanical units, but the 
petitioner indicated that such a project would be cost-prohibitive at this time.  In 
consideration of the fact that the new rooftop mechanical units would be completely 
screened from North Avenue by screens painted to match the building, staff finds that 
the proposal is in conformance with the NAC regulations. 
 
Summary: 
In evaluation of the proposed overhead door, staff finds that the proposal is in 
conformance with the NAC regulations, in that the material of the door would be similar 
to the existing material of the building, that the door would be well screened from North 
Avenue, and that the door is proposed to be located as far from North Avenue as 
feasible.  In evaluation of the proposed rooftop mechanical units, staff finds that the 
proposal is in conformance with the NAC regulations, in that the new rooftop 
mechanical units would be completely screened from North Avenue by screens painted 
to match the building. 
 
Staff recommends approval of the request for North Avenue Corridor Review to allow 

the installation of an overhead door and three rooftop mechanical units within the North 

Avenue Corridor on the building at 455 E. North Avenue.  This recommendation is 

subject to the following conditions:   

1. The overhead door shall be installed in general conformance with the Garage Door 
Addition/Access Ramp plans prepared by RS2 Design dated March 27, 2007; and  
 

2. The rooftop mechanical units and screening shall be installed in general 
conformance with the R.T.U. Screen plans prepared by RS2 Design dated July 10, 
2007. 

 
Commissioners Manzzullo, Vora, Smoot and Christopher all concurred with staff ‘s 
recommendation. 
Commissioner Spink asked if there will be bollards in front of the transformers and Mr. 
Harden said that ComEd gave recommendations for the placement of the bollards. 
Commissioner Hundhausen commented that the improvements to the building so far 
have made a good change. 
Chairman Michaelsen asked if there is a storage area for the pallets in the building and 
was told that there is a designated area both in the building and in the parking lot.  
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Chairman Michaelsen asked if the new units on the building would be isolated or will 
they be adjacent to other mechanicals and was told that they are isolated units at 
different areas and that they sit back so far from North Avenue that even the screen 
may not be visible. 
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to 
approve the North Avenue Corridor Review request including staff recommendations.   
 The results of the roll call vote were: 
 

Ayes:     7 Commissioners Manzzullo, Christopher, Smoot, Spink, 
Hundhausen & Michaelsen 

Nays:     0 
 
Chairman Michaelsen asked for nominations for Chairman Pro-Tem for the Combined 
Board.  Commissioner Smoot nominated Angelo Christopher for the position.  There 
were no further nominations and the Combined Board elected Commissioner 
Christopher as Chairman Pro-Tem by unanimous voice vote.  
At 7:55 p.m. Commissioner Hundhausen moved to adjourn and Commissioner Vora 
made the second.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote. 
 
 
     FOR THE COMBINED BOARD          

  
 
 
 
 

IV. Report of Officers: 
 
 

V. Adjournment: 
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